an interpretation of the american peace movement, 1898-1914

david s. patterson

The American peace movement in the two decades before the First World War grew rapidly in terms of the proliferation of peace societies, active membership and financial backing. From a tiny nucleus consisting of American Peace Society and Universal Peace Union, both of which began long before 1898, peace work became a popular avocation in the first years of the twentieth century. Annual meetings on international arbitration at Albert Smiley's hotel resort on Lake Mohonk, New York, begun in 1895, were consistently attended by almost all the leading friends of international peace after about 1900; and beginning $_{
m in}$ 1907 peace leaders organized biennial peace conferences in various American cities. In the decade before the outbreak of the European war advocates of peace also created many new peace and internationalist societies, most notably the American Society of International Law, the New York Peace Society, the

Now, my friends, in conclusion, the Peace Movement is no longer a little cult of cranks. Peace has at last become a practical political issue—soon *the* political issue before all the nations

It seems destined that America should lead in this movement. The U.S. is the world in miniature. The U.S. is a demonstration that all the peoples of the world can live in peace under one form of government and its chief value to civilization is the disclosure of what this form of government is . . . and when that golden period is at hand—and it cannot be very far distant—we shall have in very truth Tennyson's dream of "The Parliament of Man, The Federation of the World, and for the first time since the Prince of Peace died on Calvary, we shall have Peace on Earth and Good Will to Men."

Hamilton Holt, The Federation of the World, unpublished manuscript, [1907-1914] Hamilton Holt Papers, Mills Memorial Library, Rollins College

It is the prophets and leaders who make the changes of the world. The talk of vox populi is often more of a delusion than a reality. Let us make enough of preachers, teachers, editors, and particularly statesmen to see the reasonableness and inevitableness of the new order, and it can be at once established and the great changes made.

Frederick Lynch, The Peace Problem: The Task of the Twentieth Century (New York, 1911), 111 American School Peace League, the Chicago Peace Society, the American Society for Judicial Settlement of International Disputes and three endowed institutions, the World Peace Foundation, the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and the Church Peace Union. In this decade alone American friends of world peace established more than forty-five peace societies, and after 1911 the Carnegie Endowment provided the American Peace Society with an annual subvention from which it supported its affiliated peace organizations.

Yet when the European war erupted in 1914, almost all peace groups either remained aloof from the immediate issues of American neutrality or were too divided to influence the foreign policies of the Wilson administration. As a result, some of the more active peace workers, dissatisfied with the existing peace groups, cooperated with like-minded newcomers to the movement in forming still other peace organizations to deal with the pressing problems arising out of the World War.¹

Beneath the usual descriptions of the peace movement lie some important unanswered questions. Only a few historians have attempted more than a partial survey of the leadership of the peace movement for the years 1898 to 1914; even less have they analyzed its common and distinctive features. To what degree is it possible to generalize about these peace workers as a group? And since the growing popularity of the peace cause inevitably added to the variety of temperaments and programs in the movement, exactly what were their differences? Finally, what were the internal weaknesses of the movement which accounted for its impotence and eventual reorganization after 1914?

The answers require analysis of the backgrounds and assumptions of the thirty-six leaders who set the tone of the American peace movement between 1898 and 1914.² Such analysis will show that although the leaders of the peace movement were remarkably similar in social backgrounds and shared certain fundamental values, the movement failed to sustain its growing influence after the outbreak of the European war for two major reasons. First, the many divergent approaches to peace questions which existed in subdued fashion during peacetime surfaced under the pressures of a war-torn world and greatly accentuated the internal divisions in the movement. Second, despite the growing public interest in the peace movement, the strong elitism of the pre-war leadership which frustrated efforts to cultivate a mass following before the war facilitated the dissolution of the superficial support of the peace leaders after 1914.

II

It is not surprising to find considerable diversity in such a large group of peace leaders. Consider their ages. In 1909 when the movement was maturing, the age span ranged from the eighty-seven year old Boston minister, Edward Everett Hale, to the youthful student enthusiast at the

University of Wisconsin, Louis Lochner, only twenty-two; and there were representatives of all age groups between these extremes. Nor can it be said that the age of a peace worker had any direct relationship to his position on peace questions. About the most that can be said is that in 1909 the average and median age of the peace leadership, both between fifty-four and fifty-five, was older than the leadership of the domestic reform movements of that day.

More revealing than their ages was their length of service in the peace movement. Almost all of the peace leaders who had shown interest in the peace or anti-imperialist movements before 1900 were distinctly pacific-minded in their abhorrence of international violence. They also were more sympathetic to domestic reform movements than the later participants, most of whom tended to be conservative on domestic matters, more cautious or "practical" in their promotion of international reform, and more deferential toward political authority.³ Of the pre-1900 recruits, few besides the Quakers-Alfred Love, head of the Universal Peace Union; Benjamin Trueblood, secretary of the American Peace Society and editor of its journal, Advocate of Peace; and William I. Hull, history professor at Swarthmore College-can be considered absolute pacifists in the sense that they refused to sanction any given war. But America's war with Spain and the imperialistic aftermath deeply disturbed almost all of them. If they had not been full-fledged members of the American peace movement before 1898, they actively cooperated with peace workers in the anti-imperialist movement and moved effortlessly into the peace movement once the anti-imperialist agitation subsided. For them the peace movement became in part the proper instrument for organizing American opinion against possible future imperialist ventures and against navalism which dominated American thinking on foreign affairs at the turn of the century. They opposed the use of American military force in other lands but, unlike many isolationists who shunned America's participation in world affairs, these peace workers actively urged their government's participation in movements for permanent peace. Responding to the reality of America's emergence as a major world power, they advocated treaties of international arbitration, mediation and conciliation procedures and a broad educational campaign as rational alternatives to international conflict. A few even developed general proposals for world organization. Because they all espoused pacifism or inclined in that direction and worked for international cooperation, they might best be called pacific-minded internationalists.4

By contrast, of the post-1900 recruits only four of the youngest—Congregationalist minister and editor of *Christian Work*, Frederick Lynch; editor of the *Independent*, Hamilton Holt; and the two college student leaders of the Cosmopolitan Club, an international friendship society, George Nasmyth and Louis Lochner—flirted with absolute pacifism, and they affirmed their love of peace more on emotional than

on philosophical or religious grounds. Unlike those who had earlier entered the peace movement, nearly all these latecomers had fewer regrets concerning their nation's navalism and imperialism. They accepted America's rise to world power as largely inevitable and essentially beneficient, and they viewed the peace movement as the most useful vehicle for convincing American governmental leaders to promote a harmonious international order.

In terms of their peace ideas, these post-1900 additions to the peace movement fall roughly into three groups: generalists, world federationists and legalists. Fannie Fern Andrews, organizer of the American School Peace League; the Chicago clergyman, Charles Beals; Arthur Deerin Call, officer of the Connecticut Peace Society and American Peace Society; Samuel Train Dutton, head of Teacher's College at Columbia University; the Reverend William Short, secretary of the New York Peace Society; Lynch, Nasmyth, and Lochner most often advanced extremely broad and general proposals for the promotion of world peace. These generalists shared the positive goals of the earlier recruits in urging their government to promote international good will in its foreign policies. While they occasionally talked about the need for international organization, they rarely detailed its functions.⁵

The world federationists were more clearly internationalists. These internationalists shared the peaceful aspirations of the pacific-minded and generalists, but were unwilling to wait for the conversion of the masses to the goal of world peace or of the nations' widespread acceptance of arbitration and conciliation procedures for the resolution of international disputes. They wanted the major world powers to establish permanent international institutions which would formalize and regularize the conciliation process. They talked most often of the creation of some kind of world federation. Their proposals ranged from Andrew Carnegie's general program for a league of peace composed of the leaders of the major powers of Europe and the United States, who would agree to use economic sanctions and as a last resort an international police force against aggressor states, to more specific arrangements for the creation of an international legislature which would develop procedures for preserving the peace. Hamilton Holt, Richard Bartholdt, a Republican congressman from St. Louis, Missouri, and Raymond Bridgman, journalist and author, also urged the establishment of an international executive to apply the legislature's decisions to specific controversies.6

The third group composed of Nicholas Murray Butler, president of Columbia University; George Kirchwey, professor of international law at Columbia; James Brown Scott, international lawyer and frequent adviser to the State Department; and Elihu Root, Roosevelt's second Secretary of State and later Senator from New York, emphasized international law. Its members also were internationalists but they promoted

only the creation of a world court. They were primarily legalists who argued that international congresses, like the two Hague Peace Conferences, could gradually formulate a code of international law, which justices of a world court could apply and further develop in their decisions between disputants.

With so many individuals involved in the peace movement, it is not surprising that there were numerous approaches to the peace question. Indeed, the differences among the peace workers were in some respects fundamental. Those individuals who inclined toward pacifism challenged reliance on armaments; but the other leaders soft-pedalled the armament question and in a few instances readily tolerated the large navy boosters in the Navy League.⁷

In addition, the legalists questioned other peace workers' faith in arbitration treaties. In their view the arbitral process might settle many controversies, but it was no panacea and contained inherent weaknesses. They pointed out that men trained in politics and diplomacy rather than well-known jurists almost always decided arbitration cases. The art of negotiation and the spirit of compromise rather than any higher concept of abstract justice were the guiding principles in these arbitrations. Compromise was also common in arbitration because of the need to harmonize different or fragmentary concepts of international law. The legalists wanted to purge the procedures of international conciliation of their haphazard, arbitral features by creating a judicial court composed of renowned judges, appointed for life and sitting in continuous session, who would rule on the "rights" of countries in accordance with the "facts" and the established law. In their view, only the correct application of accepted international law could bring true international justice, a prerequisite for any stable world order.8

Tensions also existed between the legalists and the world federationists. Less confident in the wisdom of nation states to decide the rules of right conduct, the former branded schemes for an international legislature and executive as too radical. Such authoritative institutions, they pointed out, involved the surrender of national sovereignty, which nations were not yet prepared to accept. They also claimed that even if a world federation became a political reality, its use of force to preserve the peace would probably result in oppressive and unjust actions. For the legalists only renowned judges were impartial and the only acceptable sanction for their decisions was the very gradual development of "a world-wide public opinion" properly educated in the rights and duties of nations in the international community.9

Differences even developed within each group. Among the world federationists, for example, Hamilton Holt at times favored the establishment of some kind of international police force, but Raymond Bridgman was much more skeptical of any kind of sanctions. ¹⁰ So, too, although most of the pacific-minded members feared the possible harmful

consequences of an international police force, three of the strongest opponents of national armaments—Lucia Ames Mead, Boston intellectual; Edwin Ginn, a text-book publisher; and William I. Hull—cautiously endorsed the creation of a small international police agency with limited powers to enforce the peace.¹¹ Furthermore, Jane Addams was developing a peculiar brand of pacifism which had little in common with that of other pacifists. Much as she wrote about peace, moreover, she often seemed more interested in domestic than international reform. This was suggested when in the presidential election of 1912 she supported Theodore Roosevelt, certainly no friend of the peace movement.¹²

Temperamental and tactical differences also threatened the fragile unity of the movement. William Jennings Bryan's erratic opposition to imperialism, his alleged radicalism and political partisanship, his flamboyant rhetoric and his deliberate avoidance of membership in peace organizations embarrassed or annoyed some peace advocates. Moreover, Andrew Carnegie and Edwin Ginn were jealous of their reputations as leading philanthropists of peace and refused to cooperate in establishing their peace funds. In addition, Ginn, believing the peace movement should strive toward business efficiency, often disagreed with the directors of his own World Peace Foundation who through speeches and writings were more interested in uplifting their audiences to their high-minded aims. He is a supplied to the supplied to t

But all these differences paled in comparison with the fundamentally divergent views between the pacific-minded and the leaders of the Carnegie Endowment. The latter strongly disapproved of the emotional and "radical" tendencies of the peace societies. Unlike the peace societies and the World Peace Foundation, which actively disseminated their message of pacific internationalism to literate Americans, the Carnegie trustees promoted almost entirely the extremely cautious goal of international understanding among a small group of scholars and international lawyers. Compared with the Endowment's financial support of international law and other non-pacifist groups, its subsidy to the peace societies amounted to a mere pittance, and by 1913 several Carnegie trustees began to suggest the curtailment of the Endowment's subvention unless the societies abandoned their pacifistic emphasis.¹⁵

III

The many views and temperaments in the peace movement foreshadowed the divergent responses to the world crisis after 1914, but before that date a tenuous consensus existed among the peace forces. Indeed, a dominant note of the American peace movement before 1914 was the relative absence of overt controversy. The advocates of peace frequently appeared on the same platform at peace congresses and rarely engaged in extensive debate over their different viewpoints. When they recognized their differences, they usually assumed that they were more complementary than conflicting. Especially absent was severe public criticism of their colleagues. Edwin Mead, a vigorous anti-preparedness advocate, even convinced himself that it was "ridiculous" to believe that the Carnegie trustees did not advocate the reduction of armaments although some of them were prominent supporters of the Navy League, and the leaders of the New York Peace Society deliberately attempted to minimize differences of opinion in the movement.¹⁶

There are a few obvious explanations for this failure to emphasize their real differences. Perhaps most important, during these years of relative peace and isolation the pressures for defining and defending one's position on the peace question were minimal. Moreover, there existed a few areas of general agreement which helped to maintain an uneasy unity in the movement. First, all endorsed periodic international congresses for the discussion of questions of common interest. Second, they all assumed that the United States as a satiated and relatively secure power should take the lead in advancing specific proposals leading to a more harmonious international order. Third, although only the legalists were very precise in their definitions of international law, all conceded the importance of the development of "law" in establishing nations' rights and duties in the world community. Finally, none opposed the establishment of a court of arbitral justice as the next, most practical step toward instituting a new world order following the Second Hague Peace Conference's endorsement in principle of this institution.¹⁷

But there were also other, often deeper reasons for their cooperative behavior. One was their similar backgrounds. The social origins of almost all the thirty-six peace leaders were so remarkably alike that it was easier for them to tolerate different approaches to world peace than if their backgrounds had been more diverse. Despite their wide age-span and different lengths of service in the movement, from every other sociological perspective their social origins were virtually identical.¹⁸ All but six-Bartholdt, Carnegie, Love, Lucia Ames Mead, Hannah Bailey (head of the peace department of the W.C.T.U.), and James Slayden (Democratic congressman from Texas)-had received college degrees, and nearly two-thirds also had earned professional certification in their chosen fields of law, education or religion. Since only relatively affluent families could usually afford to send their children to college in that day, these figures, together with other information on their parents' social standing, indicate that almost all the peace workers came from the middle or upper classes and, upon reaching maturity, formed an educated elite among the professional classes.¹⁹

These similarities went beyond their social class, however. Only the Chicago Unitarian minister, Jenkin Lloyd Jones, Fannie Fern Andrews, Carnegie, Scott and Bartholdt were foreign-born, and of these only Bartholdt came from a non-English speaking nation or migrated to the

United States after early childhood. Of the native Americans all but Hull, Slayden, Short and Theodore Marburg were born east of the Mississippi and north of the Mason-Dixon line. Moreover, although many were reared in small towns, they early moved to large cities whose cultural and intellectual advantages seemed inevitably to attract men and women of education and intellect; and by 1909 nearly three-fourths of the peace workers lived in six metropolitan areas—Boston, New York, Philadelphia, Baltimore, Washington, D.C. and Chicago.²⁰ In addition, all were Protestants and about one-half came from strongly religious households, thought seriously of the ministry as a career or were ordained clergymen.²¹

In sum, the social characteristics of the thirty-six peace leaders were overwhelmingly urban, professional, Anglo-Saxon and Protestant. In many instances, in fact, the sociological ties were more than casual. Among the New York peace workers Frederick Lynch had been a classmate of Hamilton Holt at Yale and of William Short at Yale Theological School. Lynch married one of Samuel Dutton's daughters and introduced Short to his future wife.²² George Kirchwey and Dutton also had received degrees from Yale and, together with James Brown Scott and Nicholas Murray Butler, became professors or administrators at Columbia University. All of these peace workers figured prominently in the formation and programs of the New York Peace Society or the Carnegie Endowment. The same close ties existed among Boston peace workers. Before moving to New York, Dutton was a school administrator in the Boston area and frequently discussed educational problems in a Boston reform organization, the Twentieth Century Club. His exposure to many Boston friends of peace in this group first introduced him to the peace movement. Furthermore, Lynch's and Call's early contacts with other Boston advocates of peace helped to foster their growing interest in the cause.23

IV

But of more far-reaching importance than their social backgrounds, though in large measure derived from them, were the common attitudes and values the peace workers expressed in the movement. Most important, their approach to the peace movement was distinctly elitist. The political conservatives in the movement deliberately discouraged participation by the lower classes, but even more progressive elements gave little emphasis to them. With a few exceptions, most notably Jane Addams and William Jennings Bryan, they assumed that literate gentlemen of the middle and upper classes could more easily understand and identify with the civilized quality of their movement than the unenlightened masses. Not surprisingly, they relied upon their contacts with friends in governmental circles for their influence and shunned involvement in politics and contacts with immigrant, moderate socialist or

labor groups. The high-priced dinners and formal receptions of the New York Peace Society and the Carnegie Endowment, Albert Smiley's hand-picked conferences at Lake Mohonk, and the leadership of peace societies limited to educators, ministers and philanthropists exemplified this same elitism.²⁴

In most instances, theirs was not deliberate snobbery. Rather, reflecting the Mugwump traditions and teachings which were common among many reformers of that era, they assumed that the man in the street was an important factor in public opinion only to the extent of his ability to absorb their own ideas. Until education could enlighten the general public, these leaders assumed that they alone were the proper custodians of the peace movement. Even progressive reformers like Lynch, Lochner, and David Starr Jordan, while expressing greater faith in the populace, upheld the Mugwump emphasis on enlightened leadership and agreed that international reform would have to come from above rather than from below. Lynch, for example, assumed that "It is the prophets and leaders who make the changes of the world. The talk of vox populi is often more of a delusion than a reality." While they regularly expounded their views on the peace question to formal gatherings, they rarely engaged their audiences in public discussion or attempted to include them in the daily operations of the peace movement. Indeed, fascinated by great leaders of the past and present, they easily tolerated the growing involvement in the movement of influential conservatives whose participation seemed to confirm the dignity of their own peace work.25 In consequence, the peace movement increasingly acquired an aura of gentility and respectability but at the expense of widening the gap between the peace leaders and the masses.

The peace leaders managed to maintain an uneasy consensus on other values. Above all, they shared an unquestioning belief in the reality of moral values. The acceptance of moral values as the mainspring of human behavior was deeply ingrained in the American character, as the Puritans, transcendentalists and anti-slavery reformers had earlier demonstrated; and the most pacifistic internationalists frequently referred to the humanistic values of their forebears. They also derived added inspiration for their ethical values from Christian humanists and Enlightenment philosophers throughout the Western world. Unlike American ultranationalists, who had little faith in the pervasiveness of ethical principles beyond the water's edge, these pacific-minded individuals optimistically believed that these values existed universally and already exerted a far-reaching influence on the foreign policies of nation states.²⁶ Other international reformers were less sanguine. They agreed that the acceptance of moral values was widespread, but they assumed that they were most obviously present in their own land and to a lesser degree in other so-called civilized or Christian nations.²⁷

In the long run, the distinction between the pacifists' humanism and

the other peace workers' more limited emphasis on civilized nations was crucial. The latter, more readily believing in the essential virtue of American conduct in foreign affairs, could more easily justify their nation's forceful intervention in the affairs of other states for the sake of reforming their policies along American or "civilized" lines than those inclining toward pacifism, who were profoundly skeptical about the use of force in foreign affairs. During peacetime, however, this distinction caused no difficulties.

If the peace leaders had believed only in the reality of moral values in international life, they would have had difficulty in explaining why nations had resorted to wars throughout history. But they were not Pollyannas. Admitting that man was not inherently good and might even be instinctively pugnacious, many peace workers tempered their optimism with warnings about his combative instincts. James Slayden lamented that "the spirit of the people is inclined toward war," and Holt agreed that "the great mass of men and women almost prefer war to peace." Yet they stopped far short of the conclusion that mankind was therefore inevitably doomed to recurrent wars. Rather, international cooperation was still possible and worth the quest. In general, they advanced four explanations for resolving the apparent contradiction between their awareness of the persistence of international tensions and their continuing hopes for a peaceful world order.

First, the pacific-minded and a few other internationalists often blamed wars on a tiny minority of munitions makers and military men who, motivated by greed and glory, cleverly fabricated war scares and promoted wars.²⁹ Second, peace workers emphasized moral education. Assuming the individual had a moral sense and a capacity for reason, they stressed education as vitally important in developing these qualities. Proper education, they believed, could overcome man's ignorance, the major reason for his deviation from moral rectitude. Despite different emphases in educational philosophy, all asserted the primacy of the educator's moral function.30 Third, they all believed that permanent international machinery would restrain man's passions and thereby reduce the chances for war. Once nations established arbitral tribunals, commissions of inquiry and especially a world court, then international controversies could be removed from the potentially wrathful populace and placed in the hands of cool-headed, impartial administrators. While promoting international agreements requiring submission of almost all kinds of controversies to the appropriate agency, in practice they accepted almost any agreement as a positive step in the long-range goal of world organization.31

An imposing obstacle to the implementation of permanent international institutions, however, was the reluctance of governments to relinquish their freedom of action to international agencies. Many peace advocates, especially the legalists, seemed to understand the practical

difficulties, but on the whole the peace workers minimized them. Reflecting their faith in enlightened leadership, they believed that a few statesmen understood the advantages of such agencies and could establish them without waiting for the education and conversion of world public opinion. The negotiation of many arbitration and conciliation treaties as well as the nations' acceptance in principle of a court of arbitral justice seemed to suggest that many statesmen were already interested in developing peacekeeping machinery.

They further argued that there was no need to invent institutional arrangements, for the American Constitution provided the perfect model for world organization. Accepting unquestioningly the superiority of the American federal system, many peace advocates naively assumed it could function effectively on an international scale. Minimizing the differences between the cultural and political harmony of the American experience and the anarchistic condition of world politics, these advocates of peace extended the analogy of the American judiciary, legislature and executive to the international sphere.³² The international reformers' confidence in American political institutions further underscored the limits of their internationalism. While thinking they were internationalists, their faith in the unique blessings of the American experience indicated a distinct though often unconscious nationalist loyalty as well. Instead of advancing a reasoned and full-scale critique of the excessive nationalism of their day, almost all peace workers assumed that national rivalries would be a reality until foreign leaders came to adopt American values and institutions. In this way peace workers held out vague hopes for world peace in the future without risking much, if any, of their present prestige or respectability.

The peace workers foresaw no difficulties in looking to the future for vindication of their movement because, fourth and most commonly, they always linked morality to progress. They assumed that progress was a natural force operating automatically in human affairs. While they differed in the emphasis they gave to the desirability and direction of progressive currents, they all shared this faith in moral progress. Those inclining toward pacifism believed that moral progress was at work throughout the world. As evidence of this advance, they often cited the decline of major wars among Western nations in the modern era.³³ Others, more restrained and less humanistic, stressed the slow, steady enlightenment of the great powers. Marburg, for instance, believed that only the Western nations were agents of progress. Butler was more vague but emphasized that the movement toward the organization of the world was as "sure as that of an Alpine glacier."³⁴

The peace workers also explained progress in material terms. As the movement acquired a "practical" outlook, the pacifists' attacks on war as murderous and therefore immoral declined, while they increasingly joined with their friends in the peace movement in opposing war because

it was destructive of material comforts and generally wasteful. They also agreed with them in deploring the high costs of war preparations, which burdened the populace with taxes and restricted the funds available for programs of human betterment. Yet they refused to accept militarism as a growing evil of modern life. Rather, they regarded it as an anachronistic survival of an earlier, unenlightened era and as incompatible with modern industrialism.³⁵ Citing the enormous productivity unleashed by the industrial revolution and the resulting expansion of international trade, they viewed these developments as essentially beneficient. Commercial intercourse brought the business interests closer together, hastened the development of international amity and facilitated the movement toward the federation of the world.³⁶ It was no accident that businessmen began to flock to peace meetings in these years, for they fully shared both the peace leaders' elitism and their faith in material progress. They warmly praised arbitration treaties as tangible manifestations of the rational, businesslike approach to international relations, and they characterized war as harmful to the material prosperity of all nations.37

With such a sturdy faith in moral and material progress it was inevitable that the longer world peace prevailed the stronger were the peace workers' convictions that the day of permanent peace was within their grasp. Superficial signs of progress toward their goal, especially the proliferation of international conferences and arbitration treaties, the conversion of Presidents Taft and Wilson to their high-minded aims, the reaction against the large-navy forces in Congress and the growing acceptance of the peace movement among the educated classes nourished their confidence in the future of the movement. The desire for "peace" became so infectious that even the leading boosters of the Navy League felt it advisable to proclaim their strong opposition to war.³⁸ Susceptible to words and gestures which provided more than a glimmer of hope for the future, a few peace leaders looked forward to the day when their movement would achieve victory.³⁹

Actually, most peace workers did not think in terms of the imminent millenium, for they had frequently traveled in Europe and regularly corresponded with their trans-Atlantic counterparts on the European situation, and realized that the recurrent European crises had increased the existing tensions between the rival alliance systems to the point where a future clash between them might quickly precipitate a general war. They also recognized that the Balkan wars had led to a resurgence of the military spirit and war propaganda throughout Europe. He But if these peace leaders understood the immediate dangers to the European peace, only Trueblood predicted the likelihood of a major war. All the other advocates of peace, perhaps unconsciously unwilling to question their faith in inevitable progress, repressed their deeper fears about the European situation.

The aftermath of Sarajevo seriously tested the superficial unity of the entire movement. For some of those most emotionally committed to the cause, the shock of war was traumatic. Carnegie, Trueblood and Edwin Mead fell seriously ill in 1915 and there is evidence that their illnesses were as much psychosomatic as physical in origin.⁴² Not all the peace workers suffered so unhappily, although the World War undermined their most optimistic assumptions about world politics and forced a painful reassessment of their approaches to peace questions.

ν

The American peace movement did not entirely collapse after 1914, but the pressures of the war brought to the surface its internal weaknesses. The failure of the peace workers was not their inability to prevent the European bloodbath which was beyond their control. They failed in the first place because of their optimistic and rather shallow assumptions about world politics. Surely they placed too much faith in the rationality of man, were too confident in their reliance on moral education, overestimated the applicability of American values and institutions and underestimated the importance of national self-interest and power in international relations. Moreover, in emphasizing inevitable progress, the peace workers tolerated the status quo in international life while still holding out hope for a gradual evolution toward a peaceful world order. Such talk tended to gloss over the real and menacing international problems of their day. In particular, while disliking excessive nationalism, they advanced neither trenchant nor persistent critiques of it. Even the few criticisms of the military and armament interests failed to probe deeply into the virulent imperial and national rivalries which fostered the armament race. Moreover, if all the peace advocates disagreed with the ultranationalists' emphasis on national power and prestige as the legitimate ends of foreign policy, they expressed a sense of mission which they could invoke to justify the forceful application of American ideals of peace, freedom and justice on an aberrant Europe. As the pressures for American involvement in the European conflict increased, only the most pacific-minded consistently resisted the temptation to approve military intervention as a prerequisite for obtaining an American version of international order.

It is important, however, to place the failure of the peace advocates in proper historical perspective. One should remember that they lived in an age far removed from the intense ideological conflicts and cataclysmic wars of post-1914 generations. Theirs was a confident era when all kinds of reform really seemed possible. Given this hopeful atmosphere in American domestic life and Americans' inexperience in world affairs, it is understandable why the peace leaders often made strained analogies between American values and institutions and international reform. Moreover, the peace advocates were not dismissed as eccentrics by the

American public but represented part of a larger cultural elite which assumed moral progress and which thought in abstract, if not idealistic terms. If one insists upon the validity of moral judgments in history, then it is better to view the peace movement within the broader context of the inadequacies of that entire culture.⁴³

The elitist assumptions which the peace leaders shared with other leaders in America also account for the weaknesses of the pre-war peace movement. Although most of the earliest leaders consistently expressed a concern for human values, they reflected to a lesser extent the conscious elitism of many of the later recruits. In consequence, despite its growth the pre-war peace movement never developed meaningful contacts with movements for social and political change. Its rhetoric reflected this elitism. While it was always lofty in tone, it became less warmly humanistic and more coldly intellectual. Its idealistic message could arouse the interest of high-minded individuals in the peace movement, but because it expressed no urgent social message it could not sustain the active involvement of a reform-minded generation in the cause.

Even if the peace workers had surmounted their class biases, it is doubtful whether they would have aroused much more public commitment to the cause before 1914. During a time of peace and isolation as well as of a predominant interest in domestic reform, it would have been difficult to win over large numbers of people to the peace movement. Given the paucity of public commitment to their programs, perhaps they were wise in accepting the reality of the nation state and in cultivating the educated elite and political leaders to their long-range goal of a peaceful world order. A unified and concerted effort among peace leaders might have converted American and perhaps European statesmen to a workable formula for world order.

But they could not agree on a formula. Beyond a tenuous agreement on general values and a common desire for world peace, they differed fundamentally on the specific details for the realization of their goal. The pacific-minded, federationists and legalists disagreed on the proper means to the idealistic end. As long as relative peace lasted, they were able to minimize their differences. But the World War intensified interest in international institutions and soon compelled the peace leaders to define more explicitly their peace proposals for the post-war world. The war especially necessitated a thorough discussion of the thorny question of sanctions in any authoritative international body. The world federationists endorsed the use of force against nations which refused to submit their international disputes to arbitration or conciliation; but the legalists insisted upon adequate rules of law, a world court and a general agreement among nations on the specific powers of the court as prerequisites to any forceful sanctions; and some inclining toward pacifism opposed all sanctions.44

When the peace advocates began to realize their divergent views after

1914, they gradually reorganized their movement into several autonomous organizations, each of which more clearly defined its priorities and programs. While these new groups helped to encourage President Wilson's growing interest in the principles for a new international order after the war, none had sufficient influence to convert him to a specific formula. Perhaps aware of the lack of harmony on the details of world organization, Wilson felt little compulsion to adopt any one of their plans. At the same time it is not surprising that Wilson's proposals for an international organization should fail to receive the undivided support of peace workers once they began to consider the specific features of the proposed League of Nations.⁴⁵

Rice University

footnotes

- 1. General accounts of the movement for these years are A. C. F. Beales, The History of Peace: A Short Account of the Organized Movements for International Peace (New York, 1931), ch. 10; Merle Curti, Peace or War: The American Struggle, 1636-1936 (New York, 1936), chs. 6, 7; Ruhl J. Bartlett, The League to Enforce Peace (Chapel Hill, 1944), ch. 1; Robert Endicott Osgood, Ideals and Self-Interest in America's Foreign Relations: The Great Transformation of the Twentieth Century (Chicago, 1953), ch. 5; and Barbara S. Kraft, "Peacemaking in the Progressive Era: A Prestigious and Proper Calling," Maryland Historian, I (Fall, 1970), 121-144. A study focusing on religious pacifists is Peter Brock, Pacifism in the United States: From the Colonial Era to the First World War (Princeton, 1968), chs. 21-23. Important biographical studies which also cover the World War years include Merle E. Curti, Bryan and World Peace, in Smith College Studies in History, XVI (April-July, 1931); John C. Farrell, Beloved Lady: A History of Jane Addams' Ideas on Reform and Peace (Baltimore, 1967); Philip C. Jessup, Elihu Root (2 vols., New York, 1938); and Warren F. Kuehl, Hamilton Holt: Journalist, Internationalist, Educator (Gainesville, Fla., 1960). Two recent studies of internationalists are Sondra R. Herman, Eleven Against War: Studies in American Internationalist Thought, 1898-1921 (Stanford, 1969); and Warren F. Kuehl, Seeking World Order: The United States and International Organization to 1920 (Nashville, Tenn., 1969).
- 2. This paper will focus almost exclusively on thirty-six leaders of the American peace movement. Admittedly, any list in such a large movement is somewhat arbitrary, and scholars' interpretations of the movement will differ considerably as long as they fail to agree on a definition of a peace worker. For instance, Michael Arnold Lutzker, "The 'Practical' Peace Advocates: An Interpretation of the American Peace Movement, 1898-1917" (unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Rutgers University, 1969), 255-268, lists fifty-three individuals, only sixteen of whom appear in my list. Lutzker's sample differs from my own primarily because he focuses almost exclusively on the so-called practical peace workers, most of whom were tardy recruits and who managed the wealthier peace organizations, especially the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. As Lutzker admits (p. 229), in 1910 at least "twelve trustees of the Carnegie Endowment had no prior institutional connection with the peace movement," yet he includes some of them in his sample. My main standard in selecting the thirty-six was active participation in the peace movement for most if not all of these years. Indexes for determining regularity of involvement were long-term membership in peace or internationalist organizations and/or fairly consistent participation at peace congresses in the United States. Those who participated in the peace movement only marginally or for brief periods have not Those who participated in the peace movement only marginary or for other periods have not been included. By these standards the thirty-six, listed alphabetically, were: Jane Addams, Fannie Fern Andrews, Hannah J. Bailey, Samuel J. Barrows, Richard Bartholdt, Charles E. Beals, Raymond L. Bridgman, William Jennings Bryan, Nicholas Murray Butler, Arthur Deerin Call, Andrew Carnegie, Samuel Train Dutton, Edwin Ginn, Edward Everett Hale, Hamilton Holt, William I. Hull, Charles E. Jefferson, Jenkin Lloyd Jones, David Starr Jordan, George W. Kirchwey, Louis P. Lochner, Belva Ann Lockwood, Alfred H. Love, Frederick Lynch, Theodore Marburg, Edwin D. Mead, Lucia Ames Mead, George W. Nasmyth, Robert Treat Paine, Elihu Root, James Brown Scott, May Wright Sewall, William H. Short, James L. Slayden, Albert K. Smiley and Benjamin F. Trueblood.
- 3. Twenty-one were involved in the peace and/or anti-imperialist movements before 1900: Addams, Bailey, Barrows, Bridgman, Bryan, Carnegie, Ginn, Hale, Hull, Jefferson, Jones, Jordan, Lockwood, Love, Edwin and Lucia Mead, Paine, Sewall, Slayden, Smiley and Trueblood. Only Smiley failed to question McKinley's foreign policies between 1898 and 1900.

- 4. For evidence of peace workers' statements opposing the Spanish-American War, imperialism and navalism see Trueblood, "Present Dangers of Territorial Acquisition," American Friend, V (July 7, 1898), 632-633; Love's account in Peacemaker, XVI (May, 1898), 206-215; Mrs. Lockwood in ibid., XVII (December, 1898), 111-114; Jordan, Imperial Democracy: A Study of the Relation of Government by the People, Equality before the Law, and Other Tenets of Democracy to the Demands of a Vigorous Foreign Policy and Other Demands of Imperial Dominion (New York, 1899); [Edwin Mead] "Editor's Table," New England Magazine, XVIII, new series (May, 1898), 385-392; Bridgman, "Brute or Man-The Annexation Problem," ibid., XIX, new series (September, 1898), 82-93; Isabel C. Barrows, A Sunny Life: The Biography of Samuel June Barrows (Boston, 1913), 151-154; Addams, "Democracy or Militarism," in Central Anti-Imperalist League, The Chicago Liberty Meeting Held at Central Music Hall, April 30, 1899. Liberty Tract, No. 1 (Chicago, 1899), 35-39. Robert L. Beisner, Twelve Against Empire: The Anti-Imperialists, 1898-1900 (New York, 1968), ch. 8, interprets Carnegie's opposition. Also see Washington Wife: Journal of Ellen Maury Slayden from 1897-1919 (New York, 1963), 16; Slayden's statements, Congressional Record, 56th Cong., 1st sess., XXXIII (May 7, 1900), 5233-5234, and (May 15, 1900), 5549-5552; the petitions of Ginn, Bailey, and other friends of peace in ibid., 55th Cong., 3rd sess., XXXII (December 12, 1898), 90.
- 5. Nasmyth, address, Report of the Fifteenth Annual Meeting of the Lake Mohonk Conference on International Arbitration, May 19th, 20th, and 21st, 1909 (Albany, N.Y., 1909), 150-152. (Hereafter cited as Lake Mohonk Conference, with the year of the conference added.) Lochner, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 185-188; Call, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1914, 34-38.
- 6. Carnegie, A League of Peace: A Rectorial Address Delivered to the Students in the University of St. Andrews, 17th October, 1905 (Boston, 1906), 32-37; [Holt] "A World Legislature," Independent, LVII (July 7, 1904), 46-47; Bartholdt, "The Parliament of Nations," ibid., LVIII (May 11, 1905), 1025-1026; Bridgman, World Organization (Boston, 1906), esp. 41-70.
- 7. For the fullest evidence of differences on military preparedness see the discussions in Lake Mohonk Conference, 1906, 21-38; Lake Mohonk Conference, 1907, 128-142; Lake Mohonk Conference, 1908, 150. Root was simultaneously an officer of the Navy League and president of the Carnegie Endowment, and several members of the New York Peace Society also were members of the Navy League.
- 8. Butler, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1907, 16-17; Kirchwey, address, ibid., 181-182; Root's speeches, "The Hague Peace Conferences," April 15, 1907, and "The Importance of Judicial Settlement," December 15, 1910, Addresses on International Subjects, eds., Robert Bacon and James Brown Scott (Freeport, N.Y., 1969 edition), 140-142, 148-150; Scott, address, Proceedings of International Conference, Under the Auspices of American Society for Judicial Settlement of International Disputes, December 15-17, 1910, Washington, D.C. (Baltimore, 1911?), 3-4; Marburg, address, Proceedings of Second National Conference, American Society for Judicial Settlement of International Disputes, Cincinnati, Ohio, November 7-8, 1911, ed., Theodore Marburg (Baltimore, 1912?), 84-85. Cf. Lockwood, discussion, American Society for Judicial Settlement of International Disputes, 1910, 99-100; "Is Arbitration a Failure?" Advocate of Peace, LXXIII (January, 1911), 3-4; Call, "The Friendly Composition of International Disputes," ibid., LXXVI (March, 1914), 61-62.
- 9. Kirchwey, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 95-96; Marburg, address, American Society for Judicial Settlement of International Disputes, 1911, 81-82; Scott, "The Constructive Peace Movement," World To-Day, XXI (February, 1912), 1789-1792; Root, "Nobel Peace Prize Address" [1914], and "The Sanction of International Law," April 24, 1908, Addresses on International Subjects, 157, 25-32.
- 10. Bridgman, The First Book of World Law: A Compilation of the International Conventions to Which the Principal Nations Are Signatory, With a Survey of Their Significance (Boston, 1911), 283-284.
 - 11. Kuehl, Seeking World Order, 118, 152, 166.
- 12. Addams, Newer Ideals of Peace (New York, 1907); Jones to Addams, Oct. 12, 1912, and Jordan to Addams, Nov. 25, 1912, both in the Jane Addams Papers, Swarthmore College Peace Collection, Box 4.
- 13. Root and Butler, both conservative Republicans, were barely able to tolerate Bryan. Also see Autobiography of Andrew Carnegie (New York, 1920), 364. Other peace leaders either disliked his erratic behavior on the issue of imperialism or his "radical" domestic proposals but later praised his conciliation treaties as Secretary of State. Jordan to Bryan, Feb. 7, 1900, William Jennings Bryan Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, Box 24; and Jordan to Jessie Jordan, Apr. 29, 30, 1913, David Starr Jordan Peace Correspondence, Hoover Institution on War, Revolution, and Peace, Stanford University, Box 1. Also, Peacemaker, XIX (November, 1900), 105; Dutton to Bryan, July 24, 1913, United States Department of State Papers, National Archives, Record Group 43, 500.A3/15; Curti, Bryan and World Peace, 150-152.
- 14. Peter Filene, "The World Peace Foundation and Progressivism, 1910-1918," New England Quarterly, XXXVI (December, 1963), 484-491.
- 15. David S. Patterson, "Andrew Carnegie's Quest for World Peace," Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society, CXIV (October 20, 1970), esp. 379-382.

- 16. For an extremely inclusive definition of the peace movement see Lynch, "The Leaders of the New Peace Movement in America," *Independent*, LXXIX (September 28, 1910), 629-638. Mead, "Peace Trustees and the Armament Craze," *Unity*, LXX (October 3, 1912), 72-74; New York Peace Society, *Year Book*, 1910-1911 (n.p., n.d.), 22.
- 17. On periodic international congresses see the memorial of the American Peace Society presented to the Massachusetts House of Representatives, reproduced in *Lake Mohonk Conference*, 1903, 137-140; on this and other areas of agreement, see the platforms of the Lake Mohonk Conferences for the years 1901, 1904, and 1906 to 1914. Also, Kuehl, Seeking World Order, 104-106, 112, 114-116, 171.
- 18. The findings of the social backgrounds of the peace workers in the following three notes come from Allen Johnson, Dumas Malone and Richard Livingston Schuyler, eds., Dictionary of American Biography (22 vols., New York, 1928-1958); Who Was Who in America (3 vols., Chicago, 1943-1960); The National Cyclopedia of American Biography (62 vols., New York, 1898-1967); and biographies, memoirs and autobiographies of individual peace workers.
- 19. Of the twenty-three in professions, Barrows, Beals, Hale, Jefferson, Jones, Lynch and Short were ministers; Bryan, Ginn, Kirchwey, Lockwood, Marburg, Paine, Root and Scott were lawyers; and Butler, Call, Dutton, Jordan, Mead, Nasmyth, Smiley and Trueblood had obtained higher degrees in the liberal arts or education. Bridgman and Holt also attended graduate school for two years but received no degrees; both became journalists.
- 20. Between 1909 and 1914, the following peace workers had died: Barrows (1909), Hale (1909), Paine (1910), Smiley (1913), Love (1913) and Ginn (1914). Of the surviving thirty in 1914, only Bailey, Jordan, Sewall, Bryan, Bartholdt and Slayden did not live in one of these six cities, although the latter two as congressmen and Bryan as Secretary of State technically resided in Washington, D.C.
- 21. Bailey's father was a minister; Smiley, Trueblood, Hull and Nasmyth had Quaker parents; Ginn, Mead, Dutton, Addams and Bryan had thought seriously of the ministry or church service as a career; and Barrows, Beals, Hale, Jefferson, Jones, Lynch and Short became clergymen. In addition, Mrs. Lockwood's second husband was a minister.
- 22. Charles Herbert Levermore, Samuel Train Dutton: A Biography (New York, 1932), 80-83, 91, 97. Author's interview with Short's son, Frederick W. Short, February 13, 1969.
- 23. The Twentieth Century Club of Boston, 1894-1904 (n.p., n.d.), 3-4, 13-16, 21; Levermore, Dutton, 51, 81; Lynch, The One Great Society: A Book of Recollections (New York, 1918), 3-5, 11-15; Edson L. Whitney, The American Peace Society: A Centennial History (Washington, D.C., 1928), 271.
- 24. Butler to Dutton, Jan. 21, 1908, New York Peace Society Papers, Swarthmore College Peace Collection, Box 2; Levermore, Dutton, 90-91; and Ellen Slayden, Washington Wife, 189-190. A few critics occasionally pointed out the elitism of the movement. Bartholdt, remarks, Proceedings of the Second National Peace Congress, Chicago, May 2 to 5, 1909, ed., Charles E. Beals (Chicago, 1909), 327; Lucia Mead, address, Book of the Fourth American Peace Congress, St. Louis, May 1, 2, 3, 1913, ed., Walter B. Stevens (St. Louis, 1913), 376-377; and John Haynes Holmes to Short, Jan. 27, 1914, New York Peace Society Papers, Box 4. For attacks by immigrants, laborers and Socialists on the peace leadership see A. M. Simon's comments, Survey, XXII (May 22, 1909), 279; New York Times, December 13, 1911, p. 1, col. 8, p. 2, col. 1; and Vincent St. John, "The Working Class and War," International Socialist Review, XV (August, 1914), 117.
- 25. Dutton, address, Proceedings of the Third American Peace Congress Held in Baltimore, Maryland, May 3 to 6, 1911, ed., Eugene A. Noble (Baltimore, 1911), 335; Lynch, The Peace Problem: The Task of the Twentieth Century (New York, 1911), 111; Mead, "The Literature of the Peace Movement," World Peace Foundation, Pamphlet Series, No. 7, Part IV (October, 1912), 1-14; Jordan to Ginn, Feb. 3, 1912, David Starr Jordan Papers, Supplementary Correspondence, Hoover Institution on War, Revolution, and Peace, Stanford University; Lochner, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 188. The perceptive analysis of Carnegie's shameless hero worship of political leaders in Joseph Frazier Wall, Andrew Carnegie (New York, 1970), 914ff, can be applied to a lesser degree to all peace workers.
- 26. Bridgman, The Master Idea (Boston, 1899), 212-226; Trueblood, "The Historic Development of the Peace Idea," June, 1900, The Development of the Peace Idea and Other Essays, ed., Edwin D. Mead (Boston, 1932), 1-35; Mead, address, Official Report of the Thirteenth Universal Peace Congress, Held at Boston, Massachusetts, U.S.A., October Third to Eighth, 1904, ed., Benjamin F. Trueblood (Boston, 1904), 31-33; Holt, typescript, The Federation of the world [1907-1914], 3-4, 7, 26-27, Hamilton Holt Papers, Mills Memorial Library, Rollins College, Box 91; Hull, "The New Peace Movement: A Scries of Addresses delivered in 1908-1909," Swarthmore College Bulletin, VII (September, 1909), 25-32; Beals, The Higher Soldiership (Chicago, 1912), 20, 23-29; Lucia Mead, Swords and Ploughshares, or The Supplanting of the System of War by the System of Law (New York, 1912), 1-12.
- 27. Marburg, "The Backward Nation," Independent, LXXII (June 20, 1912), 1365-1370; Smiley, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1909, 9-10; Butler, address, ibid., 24-25; Dutton, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1912, 24-25.

- 28. Slayden, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1906, 60; Holt, Federation of the World, 1; Kirchwey, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1908, 73; Beals, Higher Soldiership, 10-11; Root, "Nobel Peace Prize Address," Addresses on International Subjects, 156-157.
- 29. "The Menace of the Navy," Advocate of Peace, LXVI (May, 1904), 77-78; Jefferson, "The New Navy," Independent, LVII (October 27, 1904), 972-974; Lucia Mead, "The Gentle Art of Making Enemies," Advocate of Peace, LXVIII (December, 1906), 250-251; Jones, address, National Peace Congress, 1909, 308-315; Mead, address, Report of the Proceedings of the New England Arbitration and Peace Congress, Hartford and New Britain, May 8 to 11, 1910, ed., James L. Tryon (Boston, 1910), 105-107; [Holt] "Armament Scandals," Independent, LXXIV (May 1, 1913), 946; Slayden, "The Traffickers in War," Farm and Ranch, XXXII (November 22, 1913), 4-5; Jordan, War and Waste: A Series of Discussions of War and War Accessories (Garden City, N.Y., 1913), 52-69; Ginn, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1913, 24.
- 30. Bryan, address, Proceedings of the National Arbitration and Peace Congress, New York, April 14th to 17th, 1907, ed., Robert Erskine Ely (New York, 1907), 393-394; Lynch, Peace Problem, 120-127; Lucia Mead, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1902, 64-65; Mead to Carnegie, Mar. 27, 1905, Edwin and Lucia Mead Papers, Swarthmore College Peace Collection, Box 1; Dutton, Social Phases of Education in the School and the Home (New York, 1900), 73-75, 140, 194-197, 236-237; First Annual Report of the American School Peace League (Boston, 1909), 26; Jordan and Edward Benjamin Krehbiel, Syllabus of Lectures on International Conciliation, Given at Leland Stanford Junior University (Boston, 1912), esp. 133-143; Hull, "New Peace Movement," 50-51; Butler, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1909, 17-18; and Ginn, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1913, 26-29. For two students' acceptance of these values see Nasmyth, "The Peace Movement in the Colleges," Independent, LXVIII (February 7, 1910), 362-365; Lochner, "The Cosmopolitan Club Movement," International Conciliation, No. 61 (December, 1912).
- 31. Address of Hon. Richard Bartholdt, President of the American Group, at the XIII Conference of the Interparliamentary Union at Brussels, Aug. 29, 1905, printed speech, Richard Bartholdt Papers, Missouri Historical Society; Scott, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 71; Holt, "A World Legislature," 47.
- 32. Trueblood, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1895, 9; Hale, "The United States of Europe," The Peace Crusade, I (March 8, 1899), 5; Root, "Instructions to the American Delegates to the Hague Conference," May 31, 1907, in James Brown Scott, The Hague Peace Conferences of 1899 and 1907 (2 vols., Baltimore, 1909), II, 191; Lucia Mead, address, National Peace Congress, 1909, 257; Butler, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 20; Marburg, address, ibid., 86-87; Holt, address, American Peace Congress, 1911, 7-9.
- 33. Jordan to Ginn, Feb. 3, 1912, Jordan Papers, Supplementary Correspondence; Bryan, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 166; Mead, address, National Peace Congress, 1909, 306; Paine, address, Universal Peace Congress, 1904, 34-36; Smiley, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1911, 17-21. On the decline of wars, see Hale, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1899, 10-11; "Will War Ever Be Altogether Abolished?" Advocate of Peace, LXVII (May, 1905), 93; Lucia Mead, A Primer of the Peace Movement (Boston, 1905), [2]; Holt, "Federation of the World," 7; Mead, address, National Peace Congress, 1909, 41-42; Beals, address, American Peace Congress, 1913, 179-180.
- 34. Marburg, "Backward Nation," 1365-1368; Butler's addresses, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1909, 19, and Lake Mohonk Conference, 1910, 23. Also, Root, "Nobel Peace Prize Address," Addresses on International Subjects, 159-174.
- 35. "Battleships and Universities," Advocate of Peace, LX (August-September, 1898), 175; Hale, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1899, 12; Butler, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1909, 18-19; Slayden, "Millions Wasted for War," Farm and Ranch, XXXI (March 9, 1912), 1, and "What Armed Peace Costs the Nations," ibid., XXXII (December 6, 1913), 5-6.
- 36. "Commerce a Peacemaker," Peacemaker, XXIV (March, 1903), 52-53; Bridgman, First Book of World Law, 299-300, 306-307, and World Organization, 82-86; Beals, Higher Soldiership, 20; Hull, The New Peace Movement (Boston, 1912), 44; Lucia Mead, Swords and Ploughshares, 48ff; Trueblood, "War A Thing of the Past," Cosmopolitan Student, I (April, 1910), 49-50.
- 37. See, for example, the addresses in Lake Mohonk Conference, 1906, 85-123; and the businessmen's bulletins, "Obligatory Arbitration and Business," and "The Business Man and International Law," Lake Mohonk Conference, 1911, 186, 188-189. The writings of Norman Angell, a British peace worker, bolstered the peace leaders' hopes that nationalism was declining and war was becoming outmoded. See his The Great Illusion: A Study of the Relation of Military Power in the Nations to Their Economic and Social Advantage (London, 1910). For the influence of Angell's views, see After All: The Autobiography of Norman Angell (London, 1951), 147-158; Jordan, "Bankers as Peace Guardians," World To-Day, XXI (February, 1912), 1786-1789; and Lucia Mead, Swords and Ploughshares, 139-152.
- 38. Harold and Margaret Sprout, The Rise of American Naval Power, 1776-1918 (Princeton, 1939), 286-290, 308-309; David S. Patterson, "The Travail of the American Peace Movement, 1887-1914" (unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, University of California, Berkeley, 1968), 338-346. Arthur Henry Dadmun (field secretary of the Navy League), address, American Peace Congress, 1913, 234; and Jonathan Daniels, The End of Innocence (Philadelphia, 1954), 115.

- 39. Bryan's speech, quoted in *The Commoner*, Mar. 8, 1912, p. 3, col. 1; cf. *New York Times*, Dec. 11, 1913, p. 1, col. 6. Also, Arthur L. Weatherly, discussion, *American Peace Congress*, 1913, 150; Beals, address, *ibid.*, 194; and John Wesley Hill, address, *ibid.*, 380.
- 40. The International Peace Bureau Papers, United Nations Library, Geneva, and the Bertha von Suttner-Alfred Fried Correspondence, United Nations Library, Geneva, contain much correspondence between American and European peace workers. Also see Mead, "England and Germany," Atlantic Monthly, CI (March, 1908), 399-407; Jefferson, "The Delusion of Militarism," ibid., CIII (March, 1909), 379-388; Kirchwey, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1909, 30-35; Carnegie, "A Silver Lining to War Clouds," World To-Day, XXI (February, 1912), 1793; Butler, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1912, 14-15; Lynch, "Peace and War in 1913," Yale Review, III, new series (January, 1914), 272-284; Nasmyth to Mead, Mar. 29/Apr. 11, 1913, Mead Papers, Box 1; Dutton, address, Lake Mohonk Conference, 1914, 80-84; and Jordan's report, "The World Peace Foundation: Work in 1914," World Peace Foundation, Pamphlet Series, IV, No. 7 (December, 1914), 23-24.
- 41. Jordan, "The Impossible War," Independent, LXXIV (February 27, 1913), 467-468; Addams, "Peace on Earth," Ladies Home Journal, XXX (December, 1913), 27; Nasmyth to Mead, Apr. 24, 1913, Mead Papers, Box 1; and Trueblood, 85th Annual Report of the Directors of the American Peace Society, 1913 (Boston, 1913), 15-16.
- 42. Louise Whitfield Carnegie, preface to Autobiography of Andrew Carnegie, v; "Secretary Trueblood's Retirement," Advocate of Peace, LXXVII (May, 1915), 105; Beals, Benjamin Franklin Trueblood—Prophet of Peace (New York, 1916), 14-15; Lucia Mead to Miss Trueblood, Aug. 2, 1915, Mead Papers, Box 1; Lucia Mead to Jordan, Aug. 24, 1918, Jordan Peace Correspondence, Box 11; and Lucia Mead to Jane Addams, July 13, 1919, Addams Papers, Box 7.
- 43. Henry F. May, The End of American Innocence: A Study of the First Years of Our Own Time, 1912-1917 (New York, 1959), esp. 9-56, 396-398.
- 44. For a good case study of the dilemma over sanctions see Martin David Dubin, "Elihu Root and the Advocacy of a League of Nations, 1914-1917," Western Political Quarterly, XIX (September, 1966), 439-455; also Kuehl, Seeking World Order, 184-195, 205-211.
- 45. Ibid., 213-231, 336-339. For other accounts of new groups founded after 1914 see Bartlett, League to Enforce Peace, 28-82; Marie Louise Degen, "The History of the Woman's Peace Party," The Johns Hopkins University Studies in Historical and Political Science, LVII, No. 3 (Baltimore, 1939), 11-191; and Charles Chatfield, For Peace and Justice: Pacifism in America, 1914-1941 (Knoxville, Tenn., 1971), 15-41.